	Subj:

	Olney Memoires # 16 

	Date:

	11/2/2002 5:13:04 PM Central Standard Time


	From:

	
Pianoann97


	To:

	
Pianoann97


		

	


Olney Memoires # 16

Hello all you Olney People!

The Fall Season is here with winter on it's way.  This is a busy time of year for most of us, but I'll just bet that everyone will find time to read Olney Memoires # 16!  As you come upon people who wish to be added to the mailing list, please just e-mail their names and addresses to me so I can include them.  Once again, remember to let me know when any of you have a change of e-mail address so you won't miss out on receiving these Memories.

I have lost contact with        josevicky@onemain.com  .  
Their mail cannot be delivered to this address.  I never had the name of these people, but if anyone recognizes the e-mail address, maybe you could pass on an update to me.  

Thanks for your contributions and your help in keeping these Memories going.  Happy reading and everyone is welcome to send more memories!

Ann Weesner King
pianoann97@aol.com
Class of 1960

==========================================================

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Jim Dale-1940

Old is new-or vice versa
   Most of us have probably read a newspaper or magazine article or
heard something on television which is stated as being a new fact or new
discovery, and we know that it is not necessarily true and that we have
personally heard of the so-called fact or similar event many years
before. I know of three such memories of Olney events that are in this
general
category.
   Fainting Goats-Although I was small and personally did not see them,
in the early 1930's it was common knowledge in the Olney area that a
local farmer had some goats that had a tendency to faint if they became
excited. Reportedly, if a person made a loud noise or sudden unexpected
move near them, they would faint and fall over. After a short while they
would regain consciousness and be normal again. Many years later I read
a science report in which some animal scientists and physicians reported
that they had newly discovered a line of goats that fainted if they
became excited.  They said that studying them might yield information
useful in learning more about the mechanisms involved in strokes and
heart attacks in humans. Seems that the scientists were a little slow in
obtaining their knowledge about goats.
   Prolific Pigs-When I worked in Schmalhausen's  Drug Store from
1936-40, there was a man named Rice who was a regular customer. He was a
telegrapher for the railroad but farmed on the side. He had some sows
that produced abnormally large litters, and they were consistent
in the large and healthy litters that they produced. He would tell us
about them when he came into the drugstore and there were quite a few
articles in the newspaper about his sows. Many years later, when our
relations with China had thawed, animal scientists at the University of
Illinois reported that in China they had discovered some lines of sows
that produced large litters of pigs and they aimed to import some to be 
used in breeding programs to improve pig production in the United
States.  If they had been observant, many years previously they could
have just driven 120 miles south of Champaign-Urbana and saved
themselves some trouble and considerable expense in obtaining such sows. 
    Big Tomatoes-When I was in the 3rd grade in Cherry Street School
(about 1930) I had a good friend, Castle Ferran, who lived on Cherry
Street just east of the school. His father was a shoe salesman, had a
home garden, and as a hobby grew large tomatoes. Over a period of many
years he had selectively chosen the largest tomatoes produced in his
garden and annually perpetuated them. His large tomatoes were huge and
about the size of the old-fashioned coffee can--the short and squat
one-lb. can that was the predecessor of today's 13 oz. (one lb.?) can.
Although large, they did have a tendency to have rather deep crevices or
cat-faces as they are called. Even so, they would have been useful in a
tomato-breeding program if tomato breeders had known about their
existence. It was many years later before tomato breeders came out with
the tomato variety called Big Boy.  A few years ago I asked Castle, now
deceased, if he knew what happened to the seed of the tomatoes that his
father had produced, but unfortunately he had no knowledge of their
whereabouts.

Jim Dale
Class of 1940
=========================================================================

Marvin Doolin
marvin2@starband.net


My wife and I attended the fortieth anniversary class reunion for the
class of 1962 in early August.  A group of classmates and spouses had
lunch at Hovey's on Saturday morning, and while we were there, a man
told us about the Olney Memories MSN group.  The combination of fan
noise and my damaged ear drums made it impossible for me to hear what he
said, but I believe the man was Joe Wilkerson.  My wife copied down the
URL for the group, and I joined when we got home.  Shortly after that I
received Olney Memories #13, and Ann King graciously sent me the first
twelve issues.  I have enjoyed and appreciated the memories many of you
narrated about people, places, and events.  I've paged through my
1959-62 Olneans to find pictures of both writers and people they
mention.  Some of the writers who graduated before those years stimulate
memories of my pre-Olney childhood in rural southwestern Illinois before
plumbing, telephones, and electricity.  The younger writers'
contributions suggest that the spirit of Olney remained pretty much the
same for many years after my family left.  The thought pleases me.

I was nine in the spring of 1953 when we moved into the "apartment" in
the back of the Assembly of God church on the corner of E. Elm and S.
Lincoln.  There was a vacant lot next door, and my parents bought it and
built a house where we lived from 1954 until they moved in 1963.  I met
the people who live there now and took some pictures while we were there
this summer.  Except for the color of the siding, the house hasn't
changed very much, but they've made the yard into what I'd consider a
formal garden.  I was impressed.

Soon after we moved to Olney, my brothers (aged four and seven) and I
met the neighborhood boys.  John Bower, Sharan (sp?) Couch, Ronnie
Hornback, John Pottorf, and Jim "Butch" Stillwell all lived within a
block and were boys I learned to play kick the can with.  Also within
that small circle were Junior (Albert?) Shuck and Larry and Shirley
Kessler's boy (name?) who played with my brothers.  The kick the can
games began at dusk and continued until someone's mom or dad called him
home.  All the neighborhood yards were a part of the game, and I can't
remember anyone complaining about us running through their grass or
hiding in their shrubbery, though I'm sure we irritated a number of
people.

There were a few girls in the neighborhood.  Ronnie Hornback and John
Pottorf had sisters, I believe.  Jo Snowbarger (sp?) was in my class at
Cherry Street School.  Burtons, who installed TV antennas and sold TV's
at their home on the SE corner of E. Elm and S .Jasper, had a daughter Sherry, 
and one or two girls lived on the NW corner.  Hahns across Lincoln and a
bit north of us had at least one girl (Diann?); if there were boys, they
were quite a bit younger.

I began my East Richland education as a fourth grader at Cherry Street
School.  Judging from some of the Memories I've read, that may have been
the first year of East Richland as a unit district-at least the first
year of the new high school.  I don't remember being aware of it at the
time nor of thinking of it until now.

Our teacher at the beginning of the fourth grade was Mrs. Boley.  I
remember her as a wonderful, sweet natured person, but she suffered a
stroke during that school year and, so far as I know, never fully
recovered.  We finished the year with at least two substitutes, one of
whom I think was named Gaddey or Gaddis.  I seem to remember the class
gathered around Mrs. Boley's bed, and it's possible we walked over to
her house from school one day-just two blocks from the school grounds.
I know some of us stopped in occasionally as we rode our bikes around
town, and I sat down for visits when I was their paperboy-1959 and 60, I
believe.  She always remembered our names and seemed pleased to see us,
but I don't believe she was ever able to return to work.  If anyone
knows more about her or can correct my faulty memory, I'd love to hear
it.

Our fifth grade teacher was Mr. Holtz.  He was, of course, human and
surely made mistakes now and then, but I was never aware of one.  During
my career as a teacher there were many times that I tried to imagine
what Mr. Holtz would have done, but I doubt I ever fully lived up to his
example.

Was Mr. Hatch principal at Cherry Street then?  I think I knew him
before I went to Jr. High and that would explain why.

In sixth grade we had two teachers.  Mrs. White (correct name?) taught
language arts at both Cherry and Silver Street schools, I believe.  Mr.
Galbreth (sp?) was the other teacher as well as the school principal.

As I wrote about these people it occurred to me that my memories of all
the teachers from my first six years (almost all, right through high
school) are of pleasant, smiling people.  That includes the woman who
was my first through third grade teacher in a one-room country school in
southwestern Illinois.

While I was in the sixth grade, I began my first paper route.  There
were several of us who picked up the morning St. Louis and Chicago
papers at about 5:00 AM from Stanley Beal at Beal's News Agency.  Three
of us at a time would stand at a bench in back and roll our papers.  Mr.
Beal had a machine in the center of the bench that would tie a string
around the rolled paper; I've never seen another like it.  Then we'd
ride our routes, throwing the papers on steps or porches (most of the
time) six days a week.

I was often home by 6:30 AM.  I remember finishing my route and taking a
Karo Syrup bucket out along the B&O tracks east of town.  I was home
with a gallon of blackberries before the rest of the family was up.  It
probably happened only once, but it stands out.

Besides the groups of boys who delivered St. Louis and Chicago papers
from Beal's and the Olney Daily Mail boys, who were supervised by Forest
Bunting and received their papers right off the press, another group of
boys delivered the Decatur Herald out of one of the two taxi garages in
town.  If I'm not mistaken, during the years I was a paper boy, all three
of these were in the same block of S. Whittle.

At some point during that time, Lee Hayward (Eggley), WVLN announcer,
and his wife opened a Dixie Creme (?) bakery across from Beal's.  They
were Tom and Fred Eggley's parents-I believe there were younger siblings
as well.  Several have mentioned a bakery on S. Whittle, and this is the
only one I remember.

Several have mentioned WVLN's weekday morning program.  I really don't
remember it, but I do remember a Saturday morning program.  A fairly
large group of parents and kids met in what seemed like a large room
overlooking Main Street.  Someone played organ or piano, and everyone
sang "I'm Lookin' Over a Four Leaf Clover."  Then kids went to the mike
to sing in groups or individually.  I was there a number of times, and I
remember a group of brothers who sang and played guitar and possibly
other instruments.  I don't remember their name, but I remember thinking
they were good.  That would have been about 1955, I believe.

The junior high classes were divided into sections, and I believe mine
were 7W and 8D.  Does that sound possible, or am I way off?  Mr. Jacques
(sp?), who taught seventh grade social studies, told us it was easy to
remember his age, as he was born in 1900.  He seemed so old!  It's hard
to believe that we (class of '62) are now older than he was then.

I wish I had yearbooks for the junior high years.  Mrs. Cunningham's
contribution reminded me of her, and I sent an email, but it was
returned.  I was in Mrs. Finch's study hall, but never a class.  The
only other names that come to mind are Mrs. Richardson, Mr. Robinson,
and Mrs. Shoemaker.  I have what I think of as snapshot memories of some
others, but there are no names with these flashes.

Either Dog &Suds or A&W, whichever of the two was the second to open,
"hired" a group of boys to hand out coupons for free nickel mugs.  Our
"pay" was a handful of coupons which we quickly learned would redeemed at
the rate of one a day.  My brother and I rode the length of Main Street
nearly every day until the coupons were used up.

I delivered the Daily Mail during my first two years in high school.  We
would race from the west door of the HS building to the ODM pressroom,
often overtaking and passing cars on Main Street (they may have been
driving slower than the limit).  Except for the rare days when Mr.
Bunting would have our papers stacked on the table when we got there, we
received our papers from the press in the order of our arrival.

Most of the time the Daily Mail consisted of six or eight pages, and we
folded and tucked them into a unique near circle that would sail
Frisbee-like when we threw them from our bikes.  Most of us got pretty
good at putting them where they were supposed to be, but many houses had
two or three on the roof, and occasionally one went through a window or
storm door.  When there were more than eight pages, the papers were
rolled and held by tiny tan rubber bands.  The rolled papers increased
the danger of broken windows, but they were less likely to hit a roof.

I think it was sometime in 1960 that I began working at the Kroger
store-as some have mentioned, across from the back entrance of one of
the dime stores.  Twitter's daughter brought her mother to mind for the
first time in years.  (It didn't seem to be such an unusual name at the
time, BTW.)  Mrs. Bolby, Larry Kessler, and Earl W- (I was never sure
how to pronounce his name), the manager, are people whose names I
remember.  I can picture the assistant manager and produce manager, but
not their names.  I'd remember if I heard them, I'm sure.  There were
others as well, and I'd love to be reminded of who they were.

One of the frequent customers was a man who shopped with his mother
wearing a TV cowboy outfit complete with a single action Colt in an
open, fast-draw holster.  He was the subject of discussion, and we
decided the police left him alone because the revolver was carried
unconcealed, but I don't think any of us ever knew for sure.  Imagine
someone doing that today.

It's great to remember the good things about the past, but it may be as
important for us to recognize some things that weren't so good and have
improved since then.

I worked in grocery stores until I finished college and part-time
nights, weekends, and summers into the early seventies.  There were
distinct limits on what women were allowed to do on the job and big
differences in what they were paid in those days.  A friend of mine who
took a summer factory job in 1967 told me the women were required to
take two ten-minute breaks each hour, while the men had two
fifteen-minute breaks in each eight-hour shift.  The women's wages, of
course, were less than half the men's.  The excuse was that women needed
to be protected.  Recently I was shopping and saw a high school girl
push a well loaded cart of canned goods out of the stock room.  This
would never have happened in the sixties.  She was having no more
trouble with it than a man or boy would have, and I hope it's safe to
assume she is paid the same as the boys who do the same work.

During the years I delivered morning papers, a number of my customers
were cafes and restaurants.  I noticed a little sign in several, if not
all, of these which, in effect, stated that it was their right to refuse
to serve people.  I asked what the signs meant and was told that people
of African ancestry would not be served.  According to a friend of mine,
there were still places in Illinois where such things occurred during
the early sixties.  He was in the Navy and caught a ride home with two
black sailors from Illinois.  They had not stopped to eat while in
southern states, and were very hungry when they reached Illinois.  When
they did finally stop, they were ordered to leave and told the police
would be called if they did not leave quickly.

Discrimination, of course, is still with us, and there will always be
bigots.  But these weren't bigots.  They were good people who simply did
not understand what their actions did to other good people.  I don't
really think we're better people today, but I do believe our society has
matured.  We're still capable of cruelty and heartlessness, but people
who treat others as if they were less than human are aware their actions
are unacceptable, and they feel obliged to make excuses for themselves.
They're the odd ones now.

I intended to say more about high school and add what I could about the
Slivas, but this has already become far too long.  Perhaps another time,
if Ann is willing to keep gathering and sending thoughts.

Marvin Doolin
Class of ' 62
==========================================================

Richard W. King
Pianoann97@aol.com

This is Ann's husband.  I have read and enjoyed the Olney Memories since Ann started compiling them.  Every now and then as I am reading one I tell her, "You know, you could change the names of places and people on these memories and they could apply to almost any town."  
I have held off adding anything because I didn't want to start anything that would look like an attempt to change Olney Memories to EVERYBODY'S Memories.  But after reading some of the contributions in the last two issues I just cannot hold back any longer.  So let me make just a few of what I think are somewhat pertinent comments and then I'll step aside.
Dorothy Moore mentioned "the neat way the money was sent up to the office in those contraptions at J. C. Pennys."  Dorothy graduated in 1950.  So she was four years older than a kid who was watching the same type of contraptions 765 miles away in J. C. Pennys in Florence, South Carolina.  The clerks there would use just enough effort (Southerner's, you know) to make the contraptions just barely reach the balcony.  The great thing was that sometimes they didn't!  I became rather expert (if I must say so myself) at telling at the instant of the cord jerk whether or not they would reach the top. That was probably my greatest childhood accomplishment and I'm really not sure I have surpassed it since.
I'm wondering if Olney stores had weigh scales outside on the sidewalk that for a penny would print your weight on a little ticket along with your fortune and a movie star's photo on the front.  Or those scales with the plate on the front with a coin slot for each month.  Wrong month, wrong fortune!  Or so I thought until I realized (at about age six or so) that it was hollow behind the plate.  I remember feeling like I had been conned all those years.
Dorothy "was really young at the time" and was "given the third degree" by the store clerk when she was sent to buy cigarettes for her sister.  Before I even started to school my mother used to send me the two blocks to "the little store" with a few pennies to buy a few cigarettes at a time because a whole pack cost too much.  One day the owner told me he knew I was buying them for myself because a grown person would buy a whole pack.  I felt embarrassed and cried all the way home.

Marvin Doolin writes in these Memories ".  I noticed a little sign in several, if not
all, of these which, in effect, stated that it was their right to refuse
to serve people.  I asked what the signs meant and was told that people
of African ancestry would not be served." 
I think EVERY store in my home town had that same sign but I was surprised to learn that such signs were in some stores in the Far North. Of course, we did you three or four better.  ALL of our public water fountains were in pairs with one marked "white" and the other "colored".  "Colored people" had to enter in a side door of our theaters and sit in the balcony.  So they could not enjoy our "lavishly decorated" lobbies.  Our gasoline stations had three restrooms with each marked either "Men", "Women", or "Colored". I once asked my mother why all the "colored people" always sat in the back of the bus.  She said they were supposed to.  I saw no reason to question that.
Mary Cummings expressed regret in #15 about the pool being covered with dirt.  When some people from the Far North in the 60s decreed that we had to allow "colored people" to swim in our city pool, we solved the problem by also covering it over with dirt.
One more tie-in between our towns and I'll let you go.  A few years ago I was in the museum in the old Carnegie Library building in Olney where I bought copies of some letters written by Olney Civil War soldiers.  That night I was amazed to read in one of the letters, "I'm here in a desolate, dreary place called Florence, South Carolina. This place is like the end of the earth…"  About a hundred years after he wrote that and about 30 years before I read it I had seen an article in a national magazine in which a New York author wrote, "I'm here in a desolate, dreary place called Florence, South Carolina…"  
And to think, as I was growing up there I thought it was the center of the universe.


Richard W. King
Class of '54 in Florence, S.C.
=============================================================

Mary Ann Neeley Young
Gr8tTeachR@aol.com

I think you all might like to know how Olney Memories got started.  It has become a legend and I smile as I see the people it is reaching and all the things it has done for us.  

I was living in my Mother's house on North Silver Street a couple of years ago for a few months trying to decide whether to sell or rent it out again.  One day while pursuing my business, (I'm a daytrader in the futures market), I received an email from Ann Weesner King.  She thought I was someone else.  I wrote her back however and it started a nice friendship.  

One day she forwarded one of those things that makes the internet circuit entitled "You're Older Than Dirt If...."  It contained a list of things you had to remember to qualify you as "older than dirt".  For fun, I sent it back to her with Olney references.  Also, Roger and Shirley Boatman got into the act as they lived in Fort Wayne...where my hubby and I live....and have been a part of my adult life in fun ways.  So they put their memories to this and Ann asked permission to share it with some classmates she is in touch with.

It has grown from there and I've been amazed!  Its fun to see some of the same people popping up with new memories.  And it jogs a few in my own.  Something I think has been really beneficial are the updates on teachers and other important people down there and their health, passing away, etc.  And I love seeing all the new names.

Mary Ann Neely Young
Class of 1970--getting older than dirt

=============================================================

Sharron Street
Trigger88@aol.com   

I just read Olney Momories#15 and am answering a letter from Dorothy(Tice)Moore.  She asked about the old train depot that was being moved from it's Butler Street location to a new location at Miller's Grove.  My brother, Gary, still a Chiropractor in Olney, was on the committee that was trying to save the old depot.  Many classmates receive the "Olney Weekly" so they read in the last issue that the depot was burned to the ground.  It had been moved to the Miller's Grove location, however,  someone did not want the depot to be saved.  The first attempt to burn it failed, only damaging it badly, but the final attempt destroyed it.  Federal and state funding had been applied for and was granted only days after the final fire.  What a sad thing to happen to Olney history.  It was where several important people spent some time in their travels while visiting Olney, including Abraham Lincoln.  Other historical structures were planning to join the depot in it's new home in the near future.  Everyone involved in the attempt to save the depot is sad.

Sharon Street
Class of 1960
========================================================  

----
